
                  

                                                                                         

                              
               

                                                                                         

 
  

  

PUBLI SHED MONTHLY                                                                                          MAY   2014       

 

             

23RD ANNUAL WEST 

FAMILY PICNIC and  

GOLF SHOOTOUT  

 
KIRKWOOD FAMILY GOLF CENTER  

                                                   3717 Tree Court Industrial Blvd. 

                                                          Kirkwood, MO  63122 

                                                         Phone:  (636) 861-2500 

 
Parking is available on the two BASF lots with shuttle service to the Golf Center 

 

GOLF SHOOTOUT    $1 PER SHOT 

Grand Prize is $1000  
Saturday, June 7th 9:00 a.m. - 6:00 p.m. 

    Sunday, June 8th      10:00 a.m. - 3:30 p.m. 
 

  FAMILY PICNIC    
 

Sunday, June 8th   12:00 Noon - 2:30 p.m. 

 

COME JOIN THE FUN!!  
Lafayette West employees, along with their families or staff, are invited to attend lunch, games and fun. All employees 

attending will receive a free round of miniature golf and a gift.         

Please plan on joining us! 

             The picnic is FREE to everyone that attends! 
           

 

                                            
      

       

 

       
      Rob Libera       

       Executive Director 

     rlibera@lafayetteindustries.com     
    

 
Tele:  636-227-5666 Ê  Fax:  636-227-9650  Ê E-mail:  lwc@lafayetteindustries.com Ê Check out our newsletter in living color at our web site:  www.lafayetteindustries.com 

Mission:  The mission of Lafayette Industries is to provide employment 

opportunities to persons who are developmentally disabled and persons with 

other disabilities who are 18 years or older. 
Goals:  Ê To provide a meaningful and productive work experience to persons 

who are disabled  Ê To maintain a safe and pleasant work environment  Ê To 

teach and to train persons with disabilities to acquire better work habits  Ê To 
enhance self-worth and dignity through employment  Ê To provide high-

quality business service through packaging, light assembly and commercial 

mailings  Ê To operate the center in a professional, fiscally responsible manner  

Ê To provide fair wages and good benefits 

http://www.lafayetteindustries.com/


FRONT PAGE ARTICLE CONTINUED : 

 

THREE IMPORTANT PICNIC NOTES:  
 

1) No pre-registration or signup is necessary.    

2) Seating and tent space has been expanded. Everyone will have a seat under the tent.  

                                          Thereôs no need to arrive early to get a seat!   

 3) Picnic reminder notes will be sent home on May 29
th

 and a reminder email will be   

            sent out on May 29
th

. 
 

   BE A PICNIC SPONSOR 

     Represent your family with a sponsor sign at the Picnic. 
          DIFFERENT LEV ELS OF SPONSORSHIPS AVAILABLE 

Major Sponsor $1000 

Ace Sponsor $500 

Eagle Sponsor $300 

Birdie Sponsor $200 

Par Sponsor $100 
 

                   Look for your sponsorship packet coming to you soon by mail. 
 

All proceeds go to the Workers Challenge Fund 

to benefit Lafayetteôs special work force and stabilize  

the long term future of Lafayette. 
 

 

 

 

CARDINALS BASEBALL GAME ðMARK YOUR CALENDAR!  

 

The purpose of this article is to let you know that you need to mark your calendars:  Friday, 

August 1
st
 is Lafayetteôs night out at the Cardinals Baseball Game.  The game will start at 

7:15 p.m., and the Cardinals are playing the Milwaukee Brewers.  The tickets are in the same 

general location as last year ï in the right outfield loge box area.  We will give you more 

specific information in the next few months as to what sections are specifically involved.  The 

cost of the tickets will be the same as last year - $5.00 each for the first 4 tickets, and just $15 

after that! What a bargain!  ALSO:  That night they will be giving out Budweiser 1904 World Series Beer Steins to 

the first 25,000 fans.  To recap ï Friday, August 1
st
 ï 7:15 p.m. ï Cardinals vs. Brewers, right outfield loge, $5.00 

each for the first 4 tickets, $15 after that.  The first 25,000 fans get a Budweiser 1904 World Series Beer Stein.  We 

will not be taking any orders / money until the first of June.  When you see the order form in the June newsletter, that 

will be the time to send in your ticket request with your money.  Thanks in advance for your cooperation ï and, oh ï 

GO CARDS! 



GLEE CLUB  

Pictured at left is Tuesdayôs Glee Club ï Katie is very back row between Craig Conrad and Carmen Dockett 

Katie Norvell, MA, MT-BC, is a board certified music therapist who 

discovered Lafayette by way of Maryville University, where she began 

her graduate work in Music Therapy in 2010.  Jacqueline Gregerson, a 

Lafayette parent, knew a music therapist who also teaches at Maryville, 

and the two speculated that a music group led by a music therapist could be a great offering for Lafayette workers.  As 

a graduate assistant for the music therapy department, Katie was asked, with the help of undergraduate students, to 

begin this program...which quickly and fondly became known simply as "Glee Club".  Prior to attending graduate 

school and starting at Lafayette, Katie worked as a music therapist in the school and private settings, primarily with 

children diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorders, as well as working as an ABA implementer for SSD and 

Missouri First Steps. 

 

        END OF THE 2013 TAX SEASON            By Dick Kallemeier 

    This year a total of 49 people (an 8% increase over 2012) used the free income tax 

service at Lafayette sponsored by the AARP Tax Aide Foundation.  Twenty nine workers, 

7 staff members and 13 family members filed returns.  The number of sheltered workers 

filing returns increased to 29, an increase of 7% over last year. 

    For the workers the average federal refund was $374 and the average state refund was 

$630.  These refunds are created by the federal Earned Income Credit (EIC) and the state Property Tax Credit (PTC).  

Twenty four workers qualified for the EIC and 8 qualified for the PTC.   

    Special thanks to Nancy Becherer, a second AARP volunteer tax counselor who helped us double schedule 

appointments.  Finally, thank you Lafayette Industries for providing the time and space to accomplish this task and to 

Becky Stillwell for handling the appointments, phone calls and keeping us on schedule.  Hope to see you next year. 

 

 

SUMMER CLOTHING DRESS CO DE:  It has been a whole year since last summer, and some of us 

may have forgotten that Lafayette does have a dress code.  There are ways we do and do not dress when 

coming to work.  No sandals or shoes with open toes, knee length shorts required.  NO tank tops, 

muscle shirts, spaghetti straps or tube  tops, or inappropriate wording on clothing.  Absolutely no sunglasses 

in the shop.  Please try to keep these things in mind as you dress for work during the summer months.  We thank you 

in advance for your cooperation.  The dress code is the same for both workshops. 

 

 

 

REMINDER FOR LAFAYETTE WEST FOLKS:   We need to remind everyone that if you leave the 

building or if you have visitors coming in ï you must sign them in and out at the front desk.    We have 

had several instances of folks just leaving the building without signing out and someone picking them up.  This is not 

okay to do, EVER!     Itôs a safety issue, pure and simple.  If you donôt sign out then we donôt know who picked you 

up and if you arenôt on the sign-out list, in the case of a fire, then the fire department has to assume you are still in the 

building.  They then have to risk their lives to come back into the building to look for you and you are not even here.  

On a less life-threatening scale, the van drivers are spending time looking for you, and having to take time they should 

be spending on the road taking others home.  Please, people - be considerate of others, donôt put lives in dangers 

(yourôs or theirôs) and donôt waste someone elseôs time looking for you because you forgot to check out.  We thank 

you in advance for your cooperation. 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 

   

GOOSE PARENTS PROVED GOOD PARENTS 

BUT INTERPERSONAL SKILLS NEED WORK  

 

 

 

 

It started off as two geese looking for a place to build a nest and raise their family.  Unfortunately for humans, geese 

are not nice birds to those they have to share space with.  Angeli Whitehall (pictured above) is one of a number of bus 

riders who get off the bus down the street from the workshop.  Every day they have to try to navigate to get by these 

giant birds.  Make no mistake ï these birds are anything but funny when they attack.  They are mean, chase anything / 

anyone that comes near their nests, pecks at the people and make life miserable for those just trying to go by them on 

their way to work.  Angeli can tell you about her numerous encounters with them.  Now they have had their babies, so 

they have lots to keep them busy, hopefully.  We had a couple of folks who had been attacked, so we went looking for 

answers to our problem at our local City Hall.  Unfortunately what we found out is that geese are protected and you 

need a license to disturb or move a gooseôs nest.  We have a kind friend at City Hall who went the extra mile to try to 

find out what else we could do.  She talked with St. Louis County Department of Wildlife and Animal Control.  There 

are several groups in the County that have been established to help with this very problem.  Geese Peace is the group 

that gave us these names for the County:  Humane Goose Management, Gateway Goose Control, Wild Goose Chase 

or Windsong Canada Goose Management.  If you have a problem in your subdivision or apartment complex with 

nesting Canadian geese, then call these groups and they may be able to help.  In the meantime, we wish the birds well 

and hope they now have a new hangout place so that our employees can come to work in peace without fear of attack.  

Thanks to Ruth at City Hall for the wealth of information that she is.  We appreciate that she took us seriously. 

 

 

      MARRIED FIFTY  

 

             YEARS 

     

   By Frank & Reggie      

             Vanek 

(Proud Parents of David) 

 

 

 

 

      In celebration of our 50
th
 wedding anniversary, we received a special anniversary blessing by Father Ed Murphy 

during 9:00 a.m. Mass at St. Vincent de Paul Catholic Church on March 23
rd

. 

     Our daughter, Katherine, and son-in-law, Joseph, were Lectors at Mass and our three sons, Michael, David and 

Thomas, brought up the Offertory Gifts. 

     Afterwards a luncheon was held in the Church Hall Annex with family and friends. 

     Our daughter-in-law, Kristine and granddaughters Madison and Paige, provided the cake and table celebrations. 

 



                                 FRIENDS OF I.T.E.             By Judy Way 

 

 

 

FOR CALENDAR:  

¶ The May Knights of Columbus Dance at Valley Industries (143 B McDonnell Boulevard in Hazelwood) is 

scheduled for May 9
th
. 

¶ The next meeting of Friends of Lafayette Industries North is at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 14
th

, at the 

Florissant Valley Library, 195 New Florissant, Room 2.  Note that this is a different location from our 

normal meeting place. 

 

KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS,  FATIMA COUNCIL EASTE R EGG HUNT:   The Fatima Council Knights of 

Columbus and Ladies Auxiliary did their usual stellar job of hosting their annual much-anticipated Easter Egg Hunt on 

Sunday, April 13
th
.  Many Lafayette employees enjoyed the event.  The council members and ladies auxiliary work 

very hard and do a wonderful job orchestrating this annual event for handicapped adults and children throughout the 

St. Louis area.  Hats off to them for another successful hunt.  All who attend have a wonderful time each year and we 

appreciate the Fatima Councilôs hard work and generosity. 

 

MEET & GREET AT LAFA YETTE INDUSTRIES NOR TH:  Friends of Lafayette Industries North hosted a 

Social event at the North Plant on Sunday, April 6
th
.  We were very pleased with the turnout of employees and their 

families.  Employees enjoyed a special showing of Disneyôs award-winning Frozen while parents socialized with co-

workersô families and Friends of Lafayette Industries North.  Everyone seemed to enjoy the refreshments, the social 

contact, and learning what ñFriendsò is planning for the coming months.  We appreciate everyone taking a few hours 

out of their Sunday to allow us to get to know you and to meet us and learn what weôre all about.  Special thanks to 

Jim Sparks, President of Lafayette Industriesô Board, for joining us and supporting our efforts.  Thanks to all the 

ñFriendsò membership who attended and worked so hard to make this event a success and to everyone who brought 

and served refreshments.  All attendees engaged in discussions and seemed to enjoy the interaction.  All employees 

who attended enjoyed the movie and each employee took home a prize to remember the day.  

 

FRIENDS OF LAFAYETTE  INDUSTRIES NORTH ANN UAL FAMILY PICNIC :  If you havenôt already 

marked your calendars, please reserve Sunday, June 8
th
 for our family picnic at American Legion Post 338 (9655 

Midland).  Our letter with details about the picnic will be sent home with each employee on the 15
th
 or 16

th
 of May ï 

watch for it and plan on joining us on June 8
th
.  We will also be mailing that letter to all employeesô parents or 

guardians for whom we have addresses.  If youôd like to be added to our mailing list, please contact Judy Way at 636-

244-3511 or email her at wayj1966@att.net.   

 

We are planning to have several raffles at the picnic for some great prizes.  We hope youôll join the fun and 

participate.  We have a special Cardinals Basket raffle which will include some surprising Cardinals gifts, including 

two Field Box tickets to a Cardinals Baseball Game at Busch Stadium valued at $180.  To get in on this Cardinals 

drawing, simply print the tickets on the next page, fill out your name and phone number and return the stubs with your 

check payable to Friends of Lafayette Industries North to Jerry Phillips at Lafayette North.  The tickets are $2 each or 

three for $5.  We will draw the winning ticket at the picnic on June 8
th
, but you donôt have to be present to claim your 

prize.  We will notify the winner by phone immediately following the drawing. 

 
 

 

 

Article continues on next 2 pages!

mailto:wayj1966@att.net


 

 

 
Friends of Lafayette Industries North 

4621 World Parkway Circle 
Berkeley, MO 
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St. Louis Cardinals Special Gift Basket 

 

Drawing June 8, 2014 
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Left:  Collecting Eggs 

at the Hunt 

 

Right:  All dressed up 

For Easter 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Left:  Meet & Greet 

2014 

 

Right:   Enjoying 

conversation and 

treats 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Left:  Lots of Good 

Refreshments 

 

Right:  Laurie says a 

few words about our 

mission  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ADNAN AND ARMIN RAMIC  

 

Adnan is our wonderful payroll clerk.  He and his wife, Elma, became new parents on 

January 26
th
 of this year.  Armin was 7 lbs., 15 ozs., and he was 19ò long.  He was born at 

Mercy Hospital. 

 

Adnan said to say:  He likes soccer a lot! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



CHRIS BROCK SHARES HIS SPECIAL BIRTHDAY   By Trish Brock (Proud Mother) 

Chris Brock loves fire trucks and going to visit fire houses. He found out the firemen give stuffed animals to help 

comfort the children who are in their ambulances, so for his 40
th
 birthday party he asked all of his friends to bring new 

stuffed animals instead of a gift. 

On April 7
th
, a cool rainy day, he and his mom drove to the St. Louis Fire Department administration offices to deliver 

46 stuffed animals of many sizes and shapes.  Like every district he's visited, they teased him about wearing fire 

apparel from a different district and Captain Jenkerson (St. Louis Fire Chief) gave him a shirt and a hat from the St. 

Louis Fire Department to add to his collection.  Channel 5 and the Post Dispatch were there and each did a story about 

Chris' donation. 

They showed us the offices for the dispatchers that send out the trucks, then called one of the engines to come take us 

for a ride to a fire station, where we were given a Grand Tour.  While we were there, the big hook and ladder that lives 

at that station returned home and we watched it back up effortlessly into the bay, though there was very little room to 

spare. We got some pictures and Chris shot lots of video of his ride on the fire truck. Chris thinks this is the best 

birthday he's had and plans to collect stuffed animals at all his birthday parties. 

 

 

 

 

 

       Chris Brock talks with Capt. Jenkerson                           Chris gets a chuckle out of a talking bear                               Chris poses for the TV camera interview 

 

 

 

      PLACES TO NEVER USE A DEBIT CARD   By Dan Rechtien 

 

 

 

     Many consumers believe that credit cards and debit cards are interchangeable devices, which are equally safe to use 

in any setting. Nothing could be farther from the truth. Debit cards are a convenient means of getting cash and paying 

for merchandise directly from your banking account. However, that convenience comes at a steep price. Your debit 

card is linked directly to your bank account. A criminal who has your debit card and PIN can clean you out completely 

in short order. This is especially true now that criminals have learned to bypass cash withdrawal limits on ATM 

machines. Over a recent weekend, criminals were able to withdraw $40 Million dollars from targeted banks using only 

12 debit card accounts. Additionally, credit cards, under federal law, limit your liability to $50.00, while your debit 

card can allow your entire bank account to be drained. 

     *   The first place not to use a debit card seems counterintuitive, but is actually your ATM. Criminals install 

skimmers, which fit over the card reader, then snag your account data when you log in. Spotting a skimmer is difficult. 

The best defense is to go inside the bank and get cash from a teller. If the bank is not open or a teller not available, the 

next best defense is to use an ATM in a restricted foyer of the bank. Using an ATM which is sponsored by your bank 

only is also a good idea. When there is no choice but to use an ATM, make certain no one stands behind you, tries to 

engage you in conversation, or offers to help with your transaction. Also hold your hand over the keypad while 

punching in your number to block the view of a person trying to spy on you or who has installed a camera to read your 

PIN. 

   



   *   Gas Stations are another place to never use debit cards. In the United States there are only three manufacturers of 

gas pumps. Any person who has ever worked in a gas station is likely to have keys to open the pump and install an 

interior card reader like the ones criminals use on ATMôs. Use a credit card to pump your gas, or use your debit card 

in the ñcreditò mode without entering a PIN. Better yet, go into the service station and swipe your card (credit card, 

not debit card) at the swipe machine at the service counter where the attendant works. Whenever you pump gas, leave 

your vehicle entirely, lock the doors and set the alarms with your keys in your pocket. Have yourself or one member of 

your traveling party watch the vehicle while others buy their snacks and use the facilities. The person watching the 

vehicle should have the car keys and know how to set off the panic alarm from a distance should someone tamper with 

your vehicle.     

 

     *   Stores for small purchases. Again, a credit card or even cash is the better option. Obviously, you do not wish to 

carry enough cash to purchase an automobile, high end TV, or computer. For smaller purchases, cash or credit card is 

the way to go ï Just ask anyone who swiped a debit card at Target last year. Avoid use of brand ñloyaltyò cards. The 

retailer tries to make it seem this is a good deal for you ï often it is just another way to track your purchases. 

 

     *   Restaurants. The vast majority of restaurants and their employees are honest. Be good to them and tip well for 

good service. However, the opportunity abounds for these employees to make $50 by stealing your credit card 

information. In American restaurants, it is customary for the waitperson to take your debit/credit card to another 

portion of the building, out of your sight, to ring up the sale. In European and South American restaurants, the 

waitpersons have better technology, which allows them to bring the card swipe machine to the customerôs table for the 

card swipe. A good rule of thumb for debit/credit cards is ñIf it leaves your sight, use credit, if it stays in your hand, 

debit cards MAY be safe.ò  Always use credit cards in a restaurant, and add your tip in cash. Some dishonest 

employees may pad the tip, hoping you will never notice. Add the tip in cash, then write the word ñCASHò in large 

block letters in the tip line, being sure to bring the total to the bottom line. For additional safety, keep the credit card 

receipt until you can check the purchase on the credit card website to make certain neither the tip nor total was 

changed after you signed. 

    

  *   Online. Of course, you cannot use cash online. Never, Never use a debit card online. Never, Never use a debit card 

while traveling or to reserve hotels, rental cars, or airline expenses. Leave your debit card at home while traveling and 

only use credit cards. Carry two credit cards while travelling in case one is lost. One card on your person, the other in 

the hotel safe or in the possession of another adult in your traveling party.. Some credit cards offer the option for 

online use of ñtemporaryò 16 digit credit card numbers. At the moment you click to make your purchase, this 

temporary account number is used, then disappears. Any person capturing that number has no means of using it again. 

Another option is to reserve one credit card for online purchases only, and to never use it for another  

purpose. This practice restricts your risk and liability to one credit card company. Additionally, many credit card 

companies will withhold payment or otherwise assist you should you have a dispute with the online merchant. This is 

not possible when using debit cards. 

   

   Does this seem over the top? ï too much trouble? To many people it does. However, those who follow the above 

guidelines will travel, shop and used their credit/debit devices safely while those who do not will regret their choices. 

The above suggestions were taken from information supplied by Kim Kommando, a computer safety blogger. 



 

 
Editorial note:  Several of our folks are going on 

vacation.  I asked several of them to take Newsônô 

Views with them and take a couple of pictures with it 

where they were.  Jim Eppel took it with him on a 

cruise.  Thanks to all who helped us enjoy a little of 

the beautiful world. 

 

    CRUISING 
 

   By Jim Eppel 

 

     My wife and I enjoy traveling and seeing 

the world.  We had the opportunity to travel 

to Nassau, St. Thomas and St. Maarten on 

the worldôs largest cruise ship, Oasis.  The 

cruise ship was unbelievable.  It is hard to 

imagine that something of that size can even float!  The ship carried 6,000 guests and 2,500 staff members.  We were 

able to enjoy a Broadway show, Vegas entertainment, and top notch night life.  During the day, we relaxed on deck in 

a lounge chair with a good book, swam in the pools, and even boogie boarded on the Flow-rider.  The islands we 

visited were very beautiful.  We were able to get off the ship on St. Thomas and St. Maarten, travel to the beautiful 

white sandy beaches overlooking the bright blue ocean, and just admired the scenery.  It was spectacular!  We were 

able to accomplish our goal.  We relaxed and saw the beautiful world around us. 

 

 
Editorial note:   If you ever came to one of Lafayetteôs Shootouts, then you 

would have seen Art.  He was usually down by the Shootout range.  We will 

miss him this year. 

 

ART BOECKMANN    By Lynn and Joan (Proud Daughters) 
 

     We have some great memories of our father, Art.; grandfather, 

Pepa.   He was a simple man and lived a simple life.  We were 

very proud of him and the way he cared about his family and 

friends.  He was always willing to help us out in any way he 

could.  Our dad loved us, his daughters Lynn and Joan, and loved our husbands as if they were his own sons.  He had 

four grandchildren and one great grandchild that he was very proud of.  Whenever we would go with him to bingo, 

bowling, out to his favorite restaurant or to church, it was obvious that everyone loved him.     

     Art had a thing for crazy hats, to celebrate any occasion.  His favorite hat was his Cardinal cap and he never left 

home without it.   But his crazy hats were the ones with reindeer antlers, bunny ears and fake hair.  Some of his 

hats  were battery powered that played songs and made noise.  He was never shy about putting them on because he 

knew it would make other people laugh and that made him feel good.  Making other people happy was always Artôs 

favorite activity.   He was a quiet soul with a great sense of humor. Often he would surprise you with a joke or 

comment that would just tickle you and make you laugh.  He would laugh along with you, but never really vocal; he 

would have a big smile and just kind of shake as he laughed.   

     He got involved with Lafayette Work Center, through the McLuens and St. Markôs Church.  He always talked 

about the "Shoot Out" and though he was never a really big golfer, he would get the biggest kick winning prizes over 

the years.  The McLuen family  was always so caring of our dad.  It was an easy decision for him to take over 

collecting the cans at the church, that Kenny no longer could do.  He would haul them to the scrap yard and turn over 

the money to Lafayette Work Center.  It was a little while after he gave up his car at age 90, that he quit collecting 

cans. 

     We will miss our dad dearly, though we can say he lived a happy, long, healthy life.  We can only hope that we 

have learned from him his biggest attribute, of helping and caring for others. 



BINGO GAMES AT LAFAYETTE WEST  ï APRIL 13, 2014 

 

 
Far Left:  Full crowd on hand for 

the 2nd ever Bingo Games at 
West 

 

Left:  A smile is worth a 1000 
words 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 
  Sometimes parents donôt get the message!                    Folks leaving to go home  with a gift bag.                                       Is this a winning card or not? 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
        Debbie Draper has a friend signing the numbers                      Kenny McLuen wins game!                                          It was a family event!! 

 
 

 

 

 
Debbie Sitek, one of 

the event leaders, 
poses with Ethel McLuen, 

one of the first ladies of 

Lafayette 
 

 

 
                                                                                            Tim Sitekôs calls out Bingo numbers as they look for a winner! 

 

 

On Sunday, April 13, the second-ever Bingo Games were held at Lafayette West.  It was a great Spring day and folks 

suffering from cabin fever were ready to celebrate the coming of warmer weather.  Everyone enjoyed snacks, a drink 

and the company of their fellow Lafayette employees looking to win a game of Bingo.  The prize was a nice gift card.  

Congratulations to those who won, and thank you to the folks who put this great event together.  It was fun for 

everyone. 


